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MINUTES


JOINT CITY COUNCIL/PLANNING COMMISSION SPECIAL MEETING

JUNE 26, 2006
 BRISBANE COMMUNITY CENTER/LIBRARY, 250 VISITACION AVENUE, BRISBANE
CALL TO ORDER/FLAG SALUTE

Mayor Bologoff called the meeting to order at 7:35 p.m. and led the flag salute. 

ROLL CALL

Councilmembers present:
Barnes, Conway, Richardson, Waldo, and Mayor Bologoff

Planning Commissioners present:
Hawawini, Hunter, Jameel, Lentz, and Maturo

Staff present:
City Manager Holstine, Community Development Director Prince, City Clerk Schroeder, Principal Planner Swiecki

JOINT MEETING WITH PLANNING COMMISSION

A. Baylands Specific Plan - Project Objectives

Mayor Bologoff explained that the City Council and Planning Commission have conducted four environmental impact report (EIR) scoping sessions since the Baylands Specific Plan proposed by Universal Paragon Corporation (UPC) was deemed complete earlier this year.  During those meetings, the Council received input regarding potential environmental impacts, alternatives, and plans for remediation.  He said the purpose of this meeting was to consider project objectives, which will assist in developing project alternatives and evaluating UPC’s proposed plan and objectives.

Mayor Bologoff stated that Brisbane wants the Baylands to be a model of sustainable development in terms of social, environmental, and economic considerations.  He drew attention to the list of project objectives developed by the staff and the list developed by the applicant.

Community Development Director Prince said that in addition to the California Environmental Quality Act (CEQA), the state provides guidance on how the law should be interpreted and implemented.  He noted the statute itself does not expressly require a project description, but the guidelines address the contents and objectives of the project description.  Objectives include the underlying purpose of the project, and they are used to evaluate the proposed project and a reasonable range of project alternatives.  Director Prince advised that the alternatives will be discussed in future meetings.

Director Prince noted the staff developed a list of objectives based on input from the public, from the Open Space and Ecology Committee, and from the applicant.  Three main sustainability themes are identified as a framework:  environment, economics, and social equity.  He invited the Mr. Doug Donaldson, the City’s consultant, to discuss the guidelines for the objectives in more detail.

Mr. Donaldson showed a flow chart illustrating the steps in the CEQA process.  He stated that the City of Brisbane is in the first steps of preparing a draft EIR.  He reviewed the CEQA guidelines pertaining to project objectives.  He said objectives should reflect both the developer’s intent and that of the City.  He explained that careful formulation of clear objectives is important because they help frame project alternatives and articulate the community’s vision.  Mr. Donaldson stated that the City will need to make a series of findings regarding mitigation measures and alternatives.  He said feasibility is a factor, and if a project does not meet project objectives, it can be considered not feasible for that reason.

Mr. Donaldson reviewed considerations in establishing objectives.  He noted objectives should serve as broad policy directions that tie into General Plan policies, the City’s basic planning document.  He cautioned that objectives should not be prescriptive or narrowly defined, and should deal with general concepts rather than specifics.

Mr. Donaldson recognized that developing objectives for such a major project so early in the process was difficult, but emphasized the importance of creating this working document to guide future steps in the process.  He said there will be another opportunity to revisit and revise the statement of objectives that appears in the draft EIR.

Director Prince said that based on input from the scoping sessions, the Open Space and Ecology Committee, and the applicant’s statement of objectives, the staff made certain assumptions about the objectives and identified sustainability as the foundation of any project in the Baylands.  He defined sustainable development as that which meets the needs of the present without compromising the ability of future generations to meet their own needs.  He noted this builds on the premise of environmental sustainability set forth in the recommendations from the Open Space and Ecology Committee.

Director Prince drew attention to the 19 objectives statements prepared by the staff.  He read the nine environmental objectives; six social equity objectives; and four economic objectives.  He welcomed comments from the City Council.

CM Waldo asked about the source for the quoted definition of sustainability.  Director Prince said the definition came from the United Nations Council on the Environment as is consistent with commonly accepted definitions in the academic field.

Planning Commission Chairman Jameel recommended adding safety as part of the environmental objectives.  Director Prince said there will be an entire chapter of the EIR devoted to hazards.  He noted that traffic is addressed under environmental issues, and it might be helpful to develop an objective regarding safety for that section as well.  CM Conway expressed support for adding a safety objective under the environmental section.

Chairman Jameel said he wanted to highlight safety as a key issue for any project on the Baylands.  He proposed adding safety to environment, social equity, and economics as a general concept; under the category of safety, there could be specific objectives regarding safety of people using the site, traffic and circulation, and dealing with the toxicity of materials at the site.

Mayor Bologoff suggested adding the general principle such as,  “To protect the safety of all users of the site.”  He asked Chairman Jameel to draft proposed wording for the staff.

CM Barnes pointed out there is a safety section in the EIR where all safety issues should be addressed.

Director Prince reminded the City Council and Planning Commission that objectives should be broad policy directions rather than prescriptive or narrowly defined terms.

Commissioner Hunter noted that the idea of water usage should be included in the environmental objectives regarding achieving energy neutrality and reducing resource consumption.  He drew attention to Objective Q, a project that “remains economically viable.”  He clarified that remaining viable should mean the project does not eventually become a drain or burden on the City.  Director Prince said “economically viable” could mean both economically feasible, from a developer’s standpoint, and able to provide sustainable economic benefit to the City.

Commissioner Hunter said an economically viable project would not impose any costs on the City.  Director Prince confirmed that the City would expect the developer to offset the project impacts.

Mayor Bologoff opened the public hearing.

Erin Perry, Brisbane, a student at Lipman Middle School, expressed her opinion that the best thing to do regarding the Baylands would be to first get everything cleaned up, and then install bike trails, walking trails, and a recreation center.  She suggested offering boating and fishing on the lagoon, picnic tables and benches, and landscaping with native plants.

Calvin Webster, Brisbane, expressed his opinion that the development should have garage parking rather than parking lots.  He recommended including an environmental objective to attempt to restore access to the Bay presently denied by the freeway.  He noted the project should incorporate a building over the freeway, with a rooftop green garden and stairway with access to the other side.  Mr. Webster added that a green rooftop park would make the development much more acceptable to the people of Brisbane.  He urged the developer to approach Caltrans about this possibility.  Mr. Webster recommended strengthening Objective C by saying “restore physical access to the Bay.”

Michael Schumann, Brisbane, commented that the objectives seem too technical.  He recommended focusing on defining the place and conveying a better sense of the site.  He said that in thinking about project objectives, he would like to see a unique development, with unique architecture and tenants; a scale and character that does not overwhelm the rest of Brisbane; and open space as a dominant and defining element of the Baylands.  He added that a series of villages might be a better way to frame the development.

Anja Miller, Brisbane, stated that the Specific Plan addresses only part of the Baylands, the site selected by the developer, and the people of Brisbane want to address the area as a whole.  She expressed concern about how the EIR on the Specific Plan will cover concerns about the whole site.

Director Prince said the EIR will take a comprehensive look at the project’s interaction with adjacent properties and their relationship to the City’s planning and regional planning activities.  

Ms. Miller noted that sustainability means continued profitability and revenues for the City, a difficult thing to guarantee, especially in light of the environmental conditions.  She recommended working for better than energy neutrality, or producing energy.  Under social equity objectives, Ms. Miller observed that housing is a greater factor than jobs in improving the regional jobs-housing balance.  She said truly sustainable developments provide both jobs and housing.  She questioned the objective regarding generating jobs and recommended deleting that statement.  

Ms. Miller commented that sustainability is not just local, regional, and state, but is a national and global approach.  She urged Brisbane to consider its responsibility for other people in the world.

Mary Gutekanst, Brisbane, noted the staff’s list of objectives incorporates many of the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s recommendations.  With respect to the first objective regarding remediation, she recommended clarifying the word “safety.”  Ms. Gutekanst advocated taking every precaution to make sure the area is safe in the future, not just that it meets current standards.  She recommended maximum safety as an objective, including clean-up of the most toxic parts of the Baylands and using bioremediation methods.

Ms. Gutekanst said the Citizens Advisory Group toured the Baylands last week, and a UPC environmental engineer talked about injecting molasses as a way of removing harmful substances from the soil in OU-1.  She recommended requiring an ongoing program to deal with cleaning up the site.

Lori Liu, Brisbane, commented that the first objective regarding remediation of the Baylands is too general and vague.  She suggested referring specifically to the tank farm and the associated safety concerns in the environmental objectives.  She proposed adding a statement like, “Address the health and safety issues related to developing in or around the tank farm.”

Ms. Liu noted the second environmental objective about a green building approach should encompass more than solar power and recycling, and should also encourage public interaction and participation in the site.

Under social objectives, in addition to art and education, Ms. Liu recommended adding an objective for incorporating uses that reflect the cultural diversity of the region.  She cited the example of public parks in China that reflect certain aspects of Chinese culture.

Ms. Liu expressed her opinion that UPC’s objectives are too site-specific and should be more general.

Clara Johnson, Brisbane, said she appreciated the work done on the objectives and supported all of them.  She noted Objective A should be broadened to include attempts to remediate ecological damage already done in addition to ongoing ecological damage.

Ms. Johnson observed that all the objectives identified by the staff pertain to some aspect of sustainability, but there are other objectives for the Baylands project, such as safety, as mentioned by Chairman Jameel.  She said another overall objective should be to raise the overall level of commercial disaster preparedness in Brisbane through requirements on buildings at the Baylands.  She noted another objective should be to reflect the community character and topographical environment of Brisbane in the buildings and landscape architecture.  With respect to urban planning, she added, there should be an objective articulating what the architect and landscape architect are trying to accomplish.

Ms. Johnson pointed out that there is no objective requiring that this project be harmonized with Phase 2 and the surrounding areas, including the Beatty Subarea, Sierra Point, and the Bayshore corridor.

Ms. Johnson stated that although she supported the idea of access and roof gardens, she was opposed to building access over the freeway.  

Tom Heinz, Brisbane, thanked the City for arranging the special presentation by Mr. James Wines on June 23.  He noted Mayor Bologoff acknowledged that he knew little about the field of green architecture, and said he hoped the lecture was informative for other Councilmembers as well.  Mr. Heinz said Mr. Wines reiterated and summarized comments made by him and other citizens at past meetings.

Mr. Heinz commented that Mr. Wines clearly showed that it is possible to have architecture as art, at a community scale, through use of imagination.  He urged the City to enlist the services of Mr. Wines in helping plan for the Baylands development.

Paul Bouscal, Brisbane, expressed his appreciation to everyone who worked on the objectives.  Referring to UPC’s objective regarding research and developer, he urged the developer to look at envirotech companies for Brisbane rather than biotech.  He said he did not like the new collector street connecting with Tunnel Road and Bayshore Boulevard because its proposed location is next to Ice House Hill, an area designated in the General Plan and Open Space Plan for preservation.  He questioned the need for a connector at that point, given the City’s new bridge and the proposed Geneva connection in the future.

Mr. Bouscal drew attention to proposed Objective 22, for new utilities.  He recommended substantially increasing water storage capacity in conjunction with the project.

John Christopher Burr, Brisbane, emphasized the importance of understanding the reality of pollution at the Baylands.  He noted many contaminated areas will be toxic forever, in spite of ongoing clean-up programs.  He expressed concern about the possibility of future health hazards and liability to the City for allowing exposure to unsafe materials.  Mr. Burr said the only way to make the Baylands truly safe would be to excavate all contaminated soil and haul it away for disposal.  He cautioned that anything short of actual removal is not really clean-up or remediation.

Dana Dillworth, Brisbane, questioned Mr. Donaldson’s statements about the purpose of the project reflecting what both the City and the developer intend.  She noted the developer’s intent may be far from what the City actually wants.  Ms. Dillworth agreed with other speakers that people want the area cleaned up, not just covered up.  She said she heard a radio program about the dangerous legacy of leaving toxins in place in the environment. 

Ms. Dillworth stated that she also takes exception to focusing on sustainability as the overarching project objective.  She said water, air, and energy are what people need to sustain life.  She noted the environmental objectives seem too broad; she expressed her opinion they should be strong enough to determine whether a project fits.  She recommended changing language like “encourage” and “consider” to words calling for action and doing.

Ms. Dillworth questioned whether providing employment opportunities should be a social objective.  She noted providing opportunities for employment is more important than just jobs, and she talked about the concept of developing a business incubator to promote vital businesses that can adapt to changes in market conditions.

Mayor Bologoff acknowledged receipt of a number of emails from citizens and said all comments will be entered into the record.

Amy Dondy, Brisbane, thanked the City, the staff, and all the people who contributed ideas as part of this process.  She said Mr. Wines’ lecture was inspiring and informational and emphasized that Brisbane does not need to settle for the kind of cookie-cutter development proposed in UPC’s Specific Plan.  She emphasized that this is not what people want.

Ms. Dondy expressed support for the concept of connectivity and urged the City to make sure the Baylands is linked with other parts of Brisbane.  She noted the Specific Plan is very vague about building locations and heights.  She pointed out that construction noise needs to be addressed because sound will travel to the rest of Brisbane, and wind issues also need to be taken into consideration.  Ms. Dondy said the courtyard of the federal building in San Francisco was redesigned so fountains can operate without blowing water over the entire plaza.

Ms. Dondy noted the EIR must address the volume of traffic in the entire area, both with and without the Geneva extension.  She said people going to the Baylands will come from many directions, and all those sources of traffic need to be taken into consideration.

Lee Panza, Brisbane, stressed the importance of the project objectives in framing what happens with the Baylands development from this point forward. 

Mr. Panza agreed with Chairman Jameel that public safety is a broader issue than environmental issues, and he recommended incorporating an overall statement that public safety should be a paramount consideration.  

Mr. Panza acknowledged that it might be premature to talk about covered parking, but suggested expanding the objective regarding new infrastructure to include utilitarian facilities like parking and loading documents.  He recommended articulating the goal that these should all be designed to minimize their adverse impacts on the environment and on humans.

With respect to the staff’s Objective O, Mr. Panza proposed going beyond “providing opportunities.”  He encouraged the City to say in direct, positive language that art and educational facilities should be included for the betterment of current and future generations in Brisbane and neighboring communities.

Ron Colonna, Brisbane, talked the underground parking lot with easy access to stores at the Potrero Shopping Center in San Francisco.  He noted putting shopping underground frees roof space for solar panels and rooftop gardens.

There being no other members of the public who wished to speak on this matter, CM Waldo made a motion, seconded by CM Conway, to close the public hearing.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present and the public hearing was closed.

At 9:23 p.m., a short recess was taken.  Mayor Bologoff reconvened the meeting at 9:30 p.m.

Mayor Bologoff invited comments from Councilmembers and Planning Commissioners

CM Barnes questioned the need to specify “wetlands and natural habitat” in Objective C.  He recommended using the term “habitat” instead.  He noted that both the canal and the lagoon are a result of landfill.  CM Waldo proposed “wetlands and habitat,” and Councilmembers supported that language.  CM Barnes suggested adding “consistent with historic area environment” at the end of the statement.

CM Barnes asked if the next objective, regarding promoting nonvehicular access to and from the site, included the use of rail to deliver goods and remove garbage from the site.  Director Prince said trains are “vehicles.”  CM Barnes recommended incorporating the notion of rail lines servicing the site.

CM Barnes questioned the mention of the land use mix as part of Objective B.  He noted it might be more appropriate under the economic section.  He recommended spelling out what that mix entails and defining “urban design.”  CM Barnes observed that “safe and pleasant” bike paths seems too subjective.  He expressed support for distinct language about pedestrian bike paths that are dedicated to pedestrian use and bike paths that are dedicated to bicycle or other human-powered vehicle use rather than keeping them together.

CM Barnes proposed deleting the term “maximum use” from the energy neutrality objective.  CM Conway recommended deleting “strive to,” and other Councilmembers supported these revisions.

CM Barnes questioned what was meant by “adversely impact Brisbane.”  He suggested identifying central Brisbane or clarifying the intent.  CM Conway said the area of concern is Brisbane’s residential neighborhoods.  Director Prince noted “or adjacent communities” is part of that objective.  He added that findings the City will adopt later refer to a broader area than central Brisbane.

Commissioner Hunter noted an area like Sierra Point Parkway could be severely impacted by development at the Baylands.  He said “Brisbane” should refer to any part of Brisbane.

Reviewing the social equity objectives, CM Barnes expressed support for including infant care as part of any Baylands project.  Director Prince suggested addressing this kind of facility in conjunction with employment.

Mr. Donaldson noted that when the EIR is prepared, the section immediately after the project description will address the project’s relationship to existing plans, including the General Plan.  He said the General Plan policies and programs are much more specific than the general principles identified in the objectives.

CM Barnes proposed adding housing to accommodate the new jobs and improve the local jobs-housing imbalance as a social equity objective.  CM Conway suggested revising Objective L to include this language.

In Objective O, CM Barnes recommended replacing “Provide on-site opportunities for” with “Include.”  CM Waldo said his notes indicate that “provide” should be changed to “assure” or “require.”

CM Barnes noted the jobs created by the Baylands should be sufficient for some employees to afford median-priced houses in the area.

CM Barnes observed that it will be hard to evaluate in advance if projects will “survive the test of time,” but he expressed support for this principle.

CM Barnes commented that emails from citizens have mentioned possible retail stores like Target, Safeway, Applebee’s, and Trader Joe’s.   

In response to public comments, CM Waldo urged the developer to provide more garage parking than outdoor parking lots.  He agreed with Mr. Schumann that the development needs to have a sense of Brisbane, and he suggested focusing on articulating that vision clearly.  

CM Waldo said the project objectives should deal with the whole of the Baylands, not just the portion covered by the Specific Plan.  He proposed mentioning the tank farm and its relationship to the Baylands.  He noted Mr. Heinz emphasized the importance of the architecture being on a human scale, and he agreed.  He recommended that the EIR discuss wind as a specific issue.

Referring to the staff’s proposed objectives, CM Waldo expressed support for sustainability, consistency with Brisbane’s character, and betterment of the community and individuals.

In Objective A, CM Waldo proposed adding “present and future safety of all people and wildlife who use the site.”  He recommended adding “and existing” before “ecological damage.”  CM Conway noted there were other changes proposed earlier, and he requested that the staff reword that objective.

CM Waldo suggested splitting Objective D into two items.  In Objective G, he proposed mentioning water in addition to “resources.”  He recommended rewriting Objective H to read:  “All development aspects should be sited and designed to minimize adverse environmental and human impacts and to maximize open space and open areas.”

CM Waldo noted Objective I refers to “light spillage,” and he suggested adding “and/or inflection” to clarify that language.

CM Waldo said UPC’s proposed objectives, Item 13, refer to implementing green building practices for all non-industrial buildings.  He recommended eliminating that distinction and requiring every building to reflect green practices.

CM Waldo noted Item 15b talks about restoration and expansion of existing wetlands and habitat.  He suggested moving beyond “existing” and trying to create new or expand wetlands and habitat.

CM Waldo drew attention to Item 21b, regarding improvements in north-south circulation.  He reiterated his previously expressed opposition to a frontage road along the 101.

CM Richardson agreed that parking garages were preferable to outdoor parking lots.  She expressed support for Ms. Johnson’s comments about harmonizing the project with future phases.  

In Objective A, CM Richardson suggested adding “and existing” after “ongoing.”  She proposed changing “encourage resource conservation” in Objective B to “conserve.”  She noted the objective talks about healthy indoor environments, but not the outdoor environment.  

CM Richardson recommended mentioning connectivity along with circulation, wind in addition to light, and construction noise.  She proposed expanding Objective J to the “community of Brisbane and the region.”

CM Richardson suggested changing “providing” to “creating” in Objective L, about jobs.

CM Richardson said Objective N should include the point Ms. Liu made about cultural diversity.  Other Councilmembers agreed.

CM Richardson noted Objective R refers to not compromising other stated objectives, and she recommended clarifying that these include environmental and social equity objectives as well as economic.

CM Conway said his comments had already been covered.  He expressed support for highlighting the importance of creating a unique project.  He agreed with Chairman Jameel that safety should be stated as the top priority.

Mayor Bologoff said he would like to see more emphasis on open space as an asset, a variety of transit services, and a walkable community with street character.

Mayor Bologoff invited comments from the Planning Commission.

Chairman Jameel recommended adding “safe and” before “sustainable” in the first sentence.

Regarding noise, Chairman Jameel noted that in addition to abating noise during construction, the project should be designed to minimize noise to surrounding neighborhoods.  He proposed adding the following objective:  “The project should be sensitively designed to minimize the noise impacts to Brisbane and surrounding areas.”

Chairman Jameel suggested adding another objective about creating a multi-modal transportation hub.  He agreed with Mr. Panza that public safety should be highlighted.  He offered to draft some proposed language for the staff’s consideration.

Referring to Objective F, Commissioner Hunter noted that safety and efficiency are not always mutually beneficial.  He said one factor contributing to Brisbane’s safety is its limited access.  He recommended considering this in terms of traffic impacts.

With respect to Objective I, Commissioner Hunter commented that daytime reflection from parked vehicles is a major impact from auto malls.  He noted the amount and type of window glazing, building height, and glass surface areas can all affect central Brisbane and the Northeast Ridge.

Under social equity objectives, Commissioner Hunter suggested adding an objective about creating “opportunities for the inclusion of a broad range of community services, such as childcare, education, recreation, athletic, and creative pursuits.”

Commissioner Lentz expressed his appreciation to the staff for the presentation and the list of objectives.  He said many of his comments have already been expressed.  He agreed with Mayor Bologoff that open space needs to be highlighted as an asset.  He noted open space is the conduit connecting Brisbane with the Baylands, and open space should be a basic part of the framework for development rather than fitting it in later.

Commissioner Lentz said Mr. James Wines’ book talks about constructing a human habitat in harmony with nature.  He read brief excerpts from the book regarding the importance of public commitment, integration of architecture and landscape, and the influence of corporate greed.  Commissioner Lentz acknowledged that an economically healthy tax base is a benefit, but it should not be the primary objective for the development.  He expressed support for attracting companies that pay living wages to employees.  He recommended creating a community task force to identify and recruit companies with good track records of respect for their employees and the environment.

Commissioner Lentz said he hoped the Baylands would give people in Brisbane better choices and alternatives for shopping and services.  He emphasized the importance of incorporating art as a component of the sustainability objectives. 

Commissioner Lentz stated that he was proud of the Open Space and Ecology Committee’s recommendations and commended the class for including them.  He recommended inserting the opening statement from the Open Space Plan, referring to the General Plan, at the beginning of the objectives.  He noted that Page 6 of the Open Space Plan identifies other issues to be considered in the EIR, including remediation of contaminants to the highest standard possible, regardless of the ultimate land use in the Baylands.  Commissioner Lentz proposed rewording Objective A to say:  “Remediate the Baylands contaminants to the highest standard possible, regardless of the ultimate land use in the Baylands, to ensure the safety of all who use the site and eliminate ongoing ecological damage.”

CM Conway noted the staff will be revising that objective.

Commissioner Maturo said she agreed with comments made by others.  In Objective B, she recommended referring to accepted green building standards rather than “green building approach.”  She suggested changing the language in Objective D to talk about a circulation network that balances pedestrian, bicycle, transit, and vehicular modes.  She proposed rewording Objective F to refer to the “Baylands development” rather than “Phase 1 development” and “minimizing adverse impacts.”

Commissioner Maturo observed that open space is a critical factor to members of the public, Councilmembers, and commissioners.  She suggested changing Objective K to specify a percentage the City wants.

Mayor Bologoff recommended considering ferry service as part of the transportation plan.

City Manager Holstine said the staff will revise the objectives for consideration at the Council’s second meeting in August.

ADJOURNMENT 

There being no further business, CM Conway made a motion, seconded by CM Waldo, that the meeting be adjourned.  The motion was carried unanimously by all present, and the meeting was adjourned at 10:15 p.m. with no announcements.

ATTEST:

_______________________________________

Sheri Marie Schroeder

City Clerk
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